UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX





SENATE





24 MARCH 1999





(2.15 pm - 4.15pm)





MINUTES





Unreserved Business








Present:	Vice-Chancellor (in the Chair), Mr Bailey, Prof Baker, Mr Bowring, Dr Burnett, Prof Busfield, Mr Butler, Dr Cardell-Oliver, Ms Carter, Dr Colbeck, Mr Connett, Prof Crossick, Ms DeRoeck, Prof Dews, Prof Gershuny, Dr Gilbert, Prof Glucksmann, Prof Gray, Prof Hatton, Dr Hawkins, Mr Henson, Prof Holt, Dr Iversen, Mrs Jennings, Prof Kirchner, Dr Li, Mr Lubbock, Prof Massara, Prof McCormack, Prof Meddis, Dr O’Farrell, Prof O’Mahony, Ms Oldham, Prof Oliver, Mr Powers, Prof Radford, Prof Richmond, Mr Roberts, Dr Sadler, Prof Sanders, Mr Sank, Prof Sherer, Dr Steel, Mr Stones, Prof Sunkin, Dr Tillett, Dr Tsang, Dr Vickers, Mr Walter, Mr Webb, Ms Wheeler, Mrs Wright  





In Attendance:	Registrar & Secretary, Academic Registrar, Director of Finance, Public Relations Officer, Ms Chan





Apologies:	Prof Adams, Prof Alder, Mr Musgrave, Ms Shah, Mr Talbot, Mr Tuff, Prof Weale, Dr Wearing








WELCOME





 1/99


The Vice-Chancellor welcomed the Registrar & Secretary, Dr Tony Rich, and new members of the Senate.





MINUTES





 2/99


The Minutes of the meeting held on 16 December 1998 were approved subject to the addition of the following text (underlined) to SM.227/98:





 3/99


RESOLVED:	that the following sentence be added to ….. the Progress Procedures ….. 


                          after the words “informing them of the Dean’s decision”:





	“In such cases the Progress Committee shall be chaired by a Dean other than the Dean of the student’s School of Study.”








BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION





 4/99


(a)	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 7, the Senate noted the following items starred for discussion:





Agenda Item 6(a)	Academic Policy Committee 


			MM.6-7/99 Departmental Review Procedures


			M.20/99 New Scheme Proposals - School of Science and 


Engineering


			MM.43-44/99 Report of the Information Systems 


Strategy Committee


			MM.49-52/99 Mission Statement





Agenda Item 6(c)	Equal Opportunities Steering Group: Code of Practice


			on Equal Opportunities for Students





 5/99


(b)	The remaining items were then deemed to have been approved without discussion.





FORMAL BUSINESS





 6/99


RESOLVED:	that items of Formal Business be approved as set out in Appendix A attached.





VICE-CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT





 7/99


The Vice-Chancellor reported on the financial settlement for universities for the coming financial year, announced by the Funding Council.  Government policy of annual, real cuts (‘efficiency gains’) would continue but were limited to no more than 1% a year. The Government had earmarked funds for special programmes aimed at progressing its own priorities e.g. widening participation to poorer social groups, selectively increasing student numbers in places, and bringing universities closer to industry. 





 8/99


The settlement for the University of Essex was unexpectedly good.  The general recurrent grant, i.e. the regular core funding for teaching and research, had increased by 3.8%. This was above both inflation and the national average: Essex had the 15th best settlement among the 76 English universities.  The research stream of the University’s core funding was substantially more than last year because of improved PhD recruitment, defined by HEFCE as research volume; and because the increased PhD numbers were in those disciplines for which the Funding Council’s unit of resource has risen.  The University had also benefited from the premium the Funding Council paid for the first time to universities that recruit students from socially deprived neighbourhoods.  The University’s bids for funded additional student numbers for undergraduates in internet computing degree schemes and for postgraduates in international law programmes had been successful. This brought the overall HEFCE grant to a 5.8% increase over last  year, a substantial rise in real terms. 





 9/99


Despite the favourable settlement, the latest financial forecast for next year showed a small deficit, assuming a reduction in the recruitment of overseas undergraduates in line with the 18% decline in applications and a forecast decline in research income.  The decline in interest rates also affected the forecast.  However, the Vice-Chancellor believed that by the time the budget was set in June there would be good prospects of planning for a surplus sufficient for academic activity to continue on its current scale and for continued capital investment in buildings and facilities. 





 10/99


The University’s capital development priorities were unchanged despite the unsuccessful bid under the Funding Council’s ‘Poor Estates’ programme.  Conversion of the science workshop and the space in the Physics Department for offices and the Computing Service would go ahead as planned.  Bids were planned under the Joint Infrastructure Fund (JIF) programme established by the Government’s Comprehensive Spending Review; one for joint ESE/Computer Science media laboratory and the other for a National Laboratory of Social Research.  Competition was expected to be exceptionally fierce and the predicted success rate about 20%.  The Vice-Chancellor and senior colleagues would therefore consider options available to the University even if the JIF bids failed, by using the University reserves or borrowing money at the unusually low long-term interest rates currently on offer, or both.  Subject to satisfactory tenders, the third and final phase of the South Courts student residences would be completed to provide an additional 300 or 500 study bedrooms for the academic year 2000-2001.





 11/99


The University’s planning application for a leisure centre on the Salary Brook site had been withdrawn.  The development company with whom the University was in partnership, Salmon Developers, wished to withdraw because they thought the prospects of the planning application succeeding were less than 20% for various reasons, including recent ministerial decisions which strongly favoured city centre rather than out of town sites for such leisure developments and the fact that the Borough Council had recently granted consent to three such city centres sites being used for the same purpose. Salmon Developers intended to propose an alternative project for the same site but the University would not sell any land unless the proposed development provided a facility that would benefit the University and the proceeds from the sale matched or exceeded those originally offered.





REPORT OF ACADEMIC POLICY COMMITTEE (3.3.99)





Departmental Review Procedures





 12/99


RESOLVED:	that section 3 of the procedures for Departmental Reviews be revised to read:





	3.	The aims of the Departmental Review process are as follows:





to assist departments in the formulation of medium-term strategies for development;





to assess progress in relation to the recommendations of the last review of the department;





to evaluate strengths and weaknesses in those aspects of teaching, scholarship, research and management which have been identified by the Vice-Chancellor’s Advisory Group as falling within the scope of a particular Review;





to identify potential improvement in the efficiency and effectiveness with which staff and non-staff resources are used;





to assist departments in considering how to maintain and/or improve their ratings in national assessments of research and education;





to formulate recommendations to departments under review and to the University.





Report of the Board of the Graduate School





Introduction of Diploma Schemes





 13/99


RESOLVED:     (i) 	that the following postgraduate Diploma Schemes in be approved for introduction in October 1999.





	Department of History


European Social History


History of Race, Class and Gender


History of Nationalism and Ethnicity


Gender History


Women’s History





Human Rights Centre


Human Rights





 14/99


 (ii)	that the Credit Accumulation and Transfer Implementation Committee be invited to propose a structure for the assignment of credit ratings for certificate and diploma schemes within the Graduate School.





Introduction of New Degree Schemes





 15/99


RESOLVED:	that the following degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 1999.





(i)	Doctorate in Educational Psychology (D.Psych Ed)


(ii)	Doctoral Programme in Finance





Student Representation





 16/99


RESOLVED:	that the number of student representatives on the Board of the Graduate School be increased from four to five, in addition to the PG Student Convenor (to reflect the membership of the SU Postgraduate Committee).





Nomination of Dean





 17/99


RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:





that Professor Raymond Turner be appointed as Dean of the Graduate School for the period 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002.





Report of the Board of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies





Introduction of New Degree Schemes





 18/99


RESOLVED:	that the BA in Politics and Literature be approved for introduction in October 1999.





Report of the Board of the School of Law





Amendments to Regulations





 19/99


RESOLVED:     (i)	that regulations 2.4.1-2.4.30 be removed from the Calendar to be replaced by the following regulation which follows the format agreed for other undergraduate schools.


		


Reg 2.1.x 





	“First degrees may be conferred in the following subjects in the School indicated:





		Bachelor of Laws (LLB) in the School of Law:





		Law�		English and European Laws �		English and French Law�		European Law and Sociology





 20/99


	(ii)	that the following new regulation be introduced:


	


		Reg. 2.1.x





	“In the School of Law, students on the four-year LLB English and European Laws and the LLB English and French Law will spend one year, normally between their second and final year of study, on an approved programme of  study in a partner European University.  Students on the LLB English and French Law must spend the year at a French University.  Students on the four-year LLB European Law and Sociology will spend all years of their degree scheme at Essex.”





Report of the Board of the School of Science and Engineering





Introduction of New Degree Schemes





 21/99


RESOLVED:    (i)	that the following degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 1999:





BSc in Biological Sciences (4 years)


BSc in Sports and Exercise Science (3 years)





 22/99


(ii)	that approval of the following degree schemes be deferred pending the report of the School Degree Review Committee:





BSc in Biosciences (Sports and Exercise Science)(4 years)


BSc in Biosciences (Biological Sciences) (4 years)


BSc in Biosciences (Sports Science and Biology) (4 years)


BSc in Biosciences (Sports Science and Biochemistry) (4 years)





Discontinuation of Degree Schemes





 23/99


RESOLVED:	that the Master of Mathematical Science be discontinued with effect from October 1999.





Nomination of Dean





RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:





 24/99


that Dr S R P Smith be appointed as Dean of the School of Science and Engineering for the period 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002.





Report of the Board of the School of Social Sciences





Introduction of New Degree Schemes





 25/99


RESOLVED:	that the following degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 1999:





BA in Philosophy and/with Modern Languages


BA in Philosophy, Politics and Economics


BA in Politics and International Relations


BA in Politics and Modern Languages


BA in Sociolinguistics








The Management and Accountability of Centres





 26/99


RESOLVED:	that the proposal to establish a Centres Review Committee, reporting to Academic Policy Committee, be approved, with the following terms of reference:





1.   	To review the activities of all the University’s Centres and to make recommendations to APC which aim to develop the University’s research capacity and teaching income.





2.   	To determine, in consultation with Centre Directors and the relevant Heads of Departments concerned, the composition of each Centre’s Management Committee.





3.   	To determine, in consultation with Centre Directors and Heads of Departments, how the Centre and the University are to be represented on management and liaison bodies established by major external funders.





4.   	To devise guidelines (including a computerised pro forma) for Centre Directors in compiling their Annual Reports.





5.   	To receive and approve formal reports by Centre Directors to major external funding bodies.





6.   	To prepare a formal medium-term strategy for the development of Centres within the University which is updated annually on the basis of the Annual Reports submitted by Centres.





7.   	To review the size of Centres’ Budget Allocations and to make recommendations to Budget Sub-Committee about future allocations.





Widening Participation Steering Group





 27/99


RESOLVED:	that a Widening Participation Steering Group be established with the following terms of reference and membership:





1.   	To receive and consider policy documents concerning widening participation from HEFCE and other bodies.





2.   	To inform itself about widening participation strategies elsewhere in higher education.





3.   	To assess the opportunities at the regional and sub-regional level for directing widening participation initiatives.





4.   	To explore the initiatives which the University might take in response to HEFCE’s future widening participation strategy (e.g. relations with specific schools and colleges in the region, compacts, summer schools), and to consider the resourcing of such initiatives.





5.   	To advise Academic Policy Committee and the Vice-Chancellor’s Advisory Group as appropriate on the development of policy in relation to widening participation.





6.   	To monitor the implementation and effectiveness of University policies on widening participation.





 28/99


Membership





Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic) Chair


Dean of Humanities and Comparative Studies


Sub-Dean of Science and Engineering


Dean of Social Sciences


Head of Undergraduate Admissions


Head of Postgraduate Admissions


Head of Access


Representative of Students’ Union





The Steering Group may co-opt additional members on a temporary or permanent basis.





Report of Information Systems Strategy Committee





 29/99


Senate considered the proposal in the Information Systems Strategy Plan and Budget for 1999/00 to replace the Unix laboratory with an 18 seat PC laboratory. It was noted that the operational needs of existing Unix-users would still be met.  If the expectation that there would be no demand for Unix in the future proved unfounded the situation would be reviewed.





RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:





 30/99


(i)	that the draft Plan and Budget for 1990-00 be approved, as set out in Appendix F to the report of Academic Policy Committee (3.3.99).





 31/99


(ii)	that the draft Forward Look 2000-03 be approved, as set out in Appendix G to the report of Academic Policy Committee (3.3.99).





Mission Statement





 32/99


The Vice-Chancellor confirmed that proposed amendments to the mission statement were purely tactical and were not intended to reflect a change in University policy towards continuing education.





RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:





 33/99


	that the University’s Mission Statement be amended to read:


(New wording underlined, deleted wording in square brackets)





 34/99


To achieve the highest quality, judged by international standards, in the University’s research and scholarship and in the education it provides.





This will be achieved through:





strength in depth based on departments in selected areas of the social sciences, the humanities, the natural sciences and the professions, and the fostering of intellectual co-operation between these areas;





an emphasis on research excellence and graduate education and training;





teaching which is closely linked to the research interests and strengths of its academic staff;





the fostering of interdisciplinary and comparative studies;





sustaining the international character of its student body and academic programmes;





a secure and supportive collegial community concerned with the social and personal needs of its students and staff, and their working environment;





a commitment to equality of opportunity for its students and staff;





contributions to the educational, [and] cultural and economic needs of the locality and the region [through the provision of continuing education programs and other activities].





REPORTS OF THE ACADEMIC STANDARDS COMMITTEE (2.12.98 and 3.2.99)





Procedures concerning Cheating





 35/99


RESOLVED:	that revisions to Section 15 of the Progress Procedures (concerning Cheating) be approved as set out in Appendix A to the Report of Academic Standards Committee (3.2.99).





Appeals against the Decision of a First Year Examinations Committee





 36/99


RESOLVED:	that, with immediate effect, the revised procedure for appeals against the decision of a First Year Examinations Committee be approved as set out in Appendix B to the report of Academic Standards Committee (3.2.99).





Departmental Arrangements for Non-standard Examinations and Tests





 37/99


RESOLVED:	that departments organising examinations or tests should: 





 38/99


(a)	ensure the accurate recording of attendance during any test/examination (and not merely inspect the scripts retrospectively);





 39/99


(b)	arrange for the collection of scripts from candidates before giving them permission to leave the examination room;





 40/99


(c)	where possible, book larger or additional rooms for examinations/tests held in teaching time, in order to reduce opportunities for cheating resulting from cramped conditions;





 41/99


(d)	ensure a sufficient level of invigilation, involving: 





(i) 	invigilators with adequate experience and/or training;





(ii)	the presence of at least one invigilator in the examination room throughout the examination;





(iii) 	the presence of more than one invigilator for examinations with large numbers of students or students in close proximity;





 42/99


(e)	provide written rubrics for all examinations;





 43/99


(f) 	inform students at the start of any course involving a non-standard examination or test of: 





(i)	the consequences for students of absence from such an event;





(ii)	the fact that normal University examination regulations applied to non-standard examinations and tests as well as to those organised centrally.





Extenuating Circumstances





 44/99


RESOLVED:	that, with immediate effect, procedures for the handling of extenuating circumstances be approved as set out in Appendix C to the report of Academic Standards Committee (3.2.99).





Writtle College:  External Examiners’ Reports





 45/99


RESOLVED:	that procedures for the consideration of External Examiners’ reports on degree schemes taught at Writtle College be approved as set out in Appendix D to the report of Academic Standards Committee (3.2.99).





REPORT OF THE EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP (26.2.99)





 46/99


The Senate considered proposed revisions to the Code of Practice on Equal Opportunities for Students.  





 47/99


Concern was expressed that some of  the proposed revisions appeared to cut across existing University policy as determined by the Academic Standards Committee and that it was not clear from the wording whether certain of the provisions set out in the Code of Practice were meant to be compulsory or not.





 48/99


It was noted that the Code of Practice was framed in the spirit of expressing best Equal Opportunities practice and was intended to be indicative rather than prescriptive.  However, the Senate believed that the Equal Opportunities Steering Group should reconsider the Code of Practice with a view to making the distinction between guidelines and prescription clearer.





 49/99


RESOLVED:    (i)	to refer the Code of Practice back to the Equal Opportunities Steering Group with a request for the revised wording to be re-phrased where necessary;





 50/99


		(ii)	that the Academic Standards Committee be asked to check that the 


proposed revisions to the Code of Practice were consistent with 


current University policy.





FINANCE COMMITTEE





 51/99


Noted:





(a)	Latest Budgetary Situation 1998/99 (S/99/6)


(b)	HEFCE Grant Announcement 1999/2000 (S/99/7)


(c)	Forecast 1999/2000 to 2001/02 (S/99/8)





STAFF APPOINTMENTS (S/99/9)





 52/99


Noted





REPORT OF THE DISCIPLINARY PANEL (24.2.99)





Amendments to Disciplinary Regulations





 53/99


RESOLVED:	that the Disciplinary Regulations be amended, with immediate effect, as follows:


	


13.1(f)1


 54/99


violent, disorderly, threatening or offensive behaviour or language (including that expressed orally, or in any writing, sign or visible representation, including electronically)


(i)    within the University; or


(ii)   outside the University, provided that such conduct is that of a student to an officer, member or employee of the University.





13.1(f)4


 55/99


publishing of any matter (including expressed orally or in any writing, sign or visible representation, including electronically) which is threatening, abusive or insulting or constitutes harassment or is otherwise illegal or makes others fear violence, including:


(i)	by printing or displaying within the University or


(ii)	by publishing or distributing to any visitor, officer, member or employee of the University or 


(iii)	by using in any forum of instruction, meeting or gathering (including social and sporting activities) or


(iv)	by broadcasting to any visitor, officer, member or employee of the University.





Amendments to Disciplinary Procedures:  Unwarranted Sounding of Fire Alarms





 56/99


RESOLVED:	that the Disciplinary Procedures be amended as follows:


	A.  	The Proctor


A.5. 	Notwithstanding paragraph A.3, the Proctor may deal with minor cases where the student has admitted guilt (except in cases of unwarranted sounding of fire alarms)








Sheila Chan


Assistant Registrar


26 March 1999
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